


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 4 JANUARY 2024
AT CHUTE THE VILLAGE HALL


01/24 OPEN FORUM
4 members of the public were present.  

Hew Lovesey questioned the size of the new building with regards to the planning reference PL/2023/06250 Stable View, Standen House as this has now been approved by WCC but it is unclear whether the size was in fact reduced. The original planning application for this building is no longer showing on the WCC Planning portal so it is not possible to make a direct comparison between the two applications. Cllr Hopton stated that the size appears to be the same. Cllr Wall will clarify this with Michael Kilminster, Head of Planning, as if the size remains larger than 30% of that of the original building then this sets a precedent and does not comply with the newly adopted Village Design Guide. Cllr Williams will also be asked to review this situation.

Huw Lovesey asked who had erected the new posts around the green at Chute Standen. Does this land belong to WCC or Standen House/Estate who maintain it?  

Huw Lovesey also advised that there are trees down on footpaths Chute 30 and 31.

John Turner raised the following points:

· Forest Lane – 30mph sign on one side is missing as you enter Upper Chute. Cllr Harker stated that it is quite normal to only have one sign on a narrow lane and WCC were not obliged to install another.
· Is there an update with regards to moving the road narrows sign from Hookwood to Forest Lane. Cllr Harker explained that all the necessary paperwork was in place requesting this but there has been no update from WCC as to when the sign will actually be moved.
· Chute Collis – large tree limbs are overhanging the road. Could the property owner be asked to cut them down so that they don’t cause an accident if they fall into the road. 5 have come down so far.
· Chute 18 – could the PC write to the owners of the Cross Keys asking them to make sure the footpath is safely accessible once building work starts and that the electricity distribution area is securely fenced off. This was a stipulation of the planning approval, but the Clerk will write to the Moores to remind them.
· The fallen tree on the small green in Upper Chute is a Laburnum which can be poisonous. Cllr Harker will contact the Parish Steward and ask him to remove the fallen branches and maintain the area.
· Could the Parish Steward also be asked to cut the area at the top of Butts Hill by the bus shelter.
· White lines have not yet been reinstated on the small road junctions in Upper Chute since resurfacing work was completed. Could WCC be reminded to do this. Cllr William will be asked to request this.
· Roadside hedges in Upper Chute belonging to private properties on the corners of road junctions should be cut back to improve visibility and hedges generally cut back to prevent vehicle damage.
· Cars are continually parked close to the Forest Lane junction with Malthouse Lane. Legally they should be 30 feet from the junction.  Cars are partly parked further up because of the fallen tree.

Cllr Wall advised John Turner that questions to the parish council should be submitted via The Clerk 7 days prior to the meeting.

Stephanie Godfrey-Davis asked if the parish council could review Mary Cummins letter as she was very upset by the implications of the last minutes suggesting that she should relinquish part of her plot and pay an increased rent due to its size. Mary asked why nobody from the PC had spoken to her personally if there was an issue with her plot and stated that she is potentially prepared to give up part of it. For many years Mary and her late husband Mike mowed the grass at the allotment site, but Mary is no longer able to do this. A mower needs to be sourced and volunteers are needed to cut the grass going forward.

Cllr Wall and Cllr Taylor had a meeting at the site to discuss cutting back the hedges and Leylandii trees and Cllr Wall said she had tried to contact Mary on several occasions to discuss matters. Cllr Harker said that a working group were going to the allotments on Saturday, 6 January to cut everything back following liaison with the Shepherds. Mary Cummins asked if her shed could be left obscured as it has been broken into.
02/24 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Hopton, Cllr Harker, Cllr Alderson, Cllr Taylor and Cllr Rudland were present.  The Clerk was in attendance. 

03/24 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman) and Cllr William (WCC).

04/24 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Parr had declared an interest in the planning application for West Yard, Dummer Lane, Chute Standen. There were no other declarations of interest.

05/24 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 2 November 2023 were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Harker. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.

06/24 PLANNING
PL/2023/10856 West Yard, Dummer Lane, Chute Standen – Replacement storage building. Support.
PL/2023/06250 Stable View, Standen House - Approved by Wiltshire Council. Was size decreased?
Cllr Wall will write to the Head of Planning at WCC for clarification.  
The above planning comments were agreed by all councillors present at the meeting.

07/24 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams did not attend the meeting and there was no report sent in advance.
08/24 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Harker said there was no update to report on moving the road narrows sign from Hookwood Lane to Forest Lane but the correct highways form has been submitted requesting this. The gully tanker has been out twice and recent work to the well at Cadley Bottom has helped with flooding.  
A site meeting will be arranged with Billy of Pro-Drainage to fully understand what their plans are for improving the new sewage facilities at Tibbs Meadow.  
The Clerk has been asked to obtain costs for speed indicator signs for Hatchet Hill before the February meeting as speeding remains a problem.
Footpaths (AR/MA)
Other than the broken stile on Chut17 which needs to be addressed, Cllr Rudland said there was very little to report regarding footpaths. The footpath from New Buildings to Conholt is now clear.  She reiterated that Chute 18 must remain accessible at all times during the demolition/construction period at the Cross Keys, as was clearly stated in the planning permission granted. Huw Lovesey was thanked for supplying another update to his footpath report for the parish which will be reviewed by Cllrs Rudland and Alderson. 

King George Playing Field
Cllr Wall said that we are still waiting for parts for the mower. There has been a leak in the pavilion roof which urgently needs to be repaired and a quote has been obtained from Tony Cook who has done a first class job of repairing the chimneys at the village hall.  Cllr Wall stated that because the pavilion roof is a relatively small job it is very difficult to get further quotations. Due to the urgency of the work, it was agreed to ask Tony Cook to do the work as soon as possible.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that work on the chimney exterior is now complete and once it has dried out work will be done to repair the inside. With regards to heating in the hall, the oil boiler had been on from 5.30pm and supplementary electric heating on since 11.30am and the temperature in the hall was still only 12 degrees for the meeting. The problem is that the ceiling is very high and not insulated so the heat all escapes through the roof leaving the hall cold and damp.

Allotments (MT)
All matters concerning the allotments were covered in the Open Forum session at the start of the meeting.
Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Wall, with the help of iCandy, has managed to upload the new VDG onto the parish website. WCC need to be advised that we have a new VDG and this needs to be uploaded onto their website for reference. 

09/24 FINANCE
The revised Budget for the 2024/25 financial year had been circulated prior to the meeting by The Clerk to all councillors with the agenda for discussion at the meeting. £750 for maintenance to the war memorial had been removed and £100 put into the reserves instead which meant that even by increasing our estimated financial needs by 5%, there was no need to increase the precept from £9,000 p.a. Cllr Harker argued that prices are constantly going up and we should therefore put our precept request up, but there was no obvious justification for doing this.  A vote to keep the precept at £9,000 p.a. was taken and, except for Cllr Harker who abstained, the decision was supported by a majority of councillors at the meeting by 5/1. Good financial management by the parish council year on year has resulted in approximately 60% of the annual precept being carried forward into the next financial year, so the parish finances are in very good shape. The situation was helped by the number of grants diligently obtained by Cllr Wall.

The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statement for November was circulated prior to the meeting. The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received was as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk73460116][bookmark: _Hlk148960843]Payments Made:
03/11/2023	Royal British Legion – Wreath Donation		£     40.00
27/11/2023	Cllr Harker – Expenses				£     69.93
27/11/2023	Clerks Salary – November 			£   238.51
27/11/2023	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58
27/12/2023	Clerks Salary – December			£   238.51
27/12/2023	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58
Payments Received:
None received
[bookmark: _Hlk154652132]Payments for approval via online banking:
04/12/2023	iCandy Design – VDG				£1,496.40
12/12/2023	One.com – E-mail subscription			£   103.52
27/01/2024	Clerks Salary – January				£   238.51
27/01/2023	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58

The above payments were then proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Wall.

It was agreed that Dec Graphics would be asked to print 6 copies of the VDG at a cost of £55.35. This expenditure was proposed by Cllr Harker and seconded by Cllr Wall.

10/24 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION
Cllr Wall reported that Conholt Estate are going to completely rebuild the pond in Chute Cadley free of charge. A letter of thanks will be sent to Stephen Schwarzman (the owner of Conholt Estate) and Charlie Craven (the Estate Manager). The work will take place in July/August after the frogs have spawned.  

Work regarding the wellhead in Lower Chute is progressing. Thank you to Simon, Tim, Richard and Andy who recently lifted the new capping stone into place.  


The meeting closed at 9.07 pm.


The next Meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 1st February 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall



